
ISAAC CUMMINGS SR.
About eight years ago, James How Jr.
of Ipswich came to my house to borrow
a horse to ride on.

ISAAC CUMMINGS JR.
I told him no. He asked me if he had a
mare, and I told him yes. He asked me
if I thought my father would lend him
his mare, and I told him I did not
think he would.

ISAAC CUMMINGS SR.
The next day being Friday, I took the
mare, and myself and my wife and did
ride on this mare about a half a mile
to a neighbor's house and home again,
and when we came home, I turned the
mare out, the mare being as well to my
thinking as ever she was.

ISAAC CUMMINGS JR.
I seeing the same mare the next
morning, could judge no other but that
she had been ridden the other part of
the night or other ways horribly
abused.

ISAAC CUMMINGS SR.
The next morning, it being Saturday
about sun rising, this mare stood near
my door and the mare, as I did
apprehend, did show as if she had been
much abused by riding and her flesh, as
I thought, much wasted and her mouth
red, seemingly to my apprehension,
much abused and hurt with the bridle
bits. I seeing the mare in such a sad
condition, I took up the mare and put
her into my barn, and she would eat no
manner of thing as for fodder or
anything which I gave her.

ISAAC CUMMINGS JR.
My father seeing what a condition his
mare was in, sent for his brother
Thomas Andrews, which when he came, he
gave her several things which he
thought to be good for her, but did
her not any good.

THOMAS ANDREWS
When  I came there, the mare was in
such a condition that I could not tell
what she ailed, for I never saw the
like. Her lips were exceedingly
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swelled and the insides of them turned
outward and looked black and blue and
gelid. Her tongue was in the same
condition. I told the said Cummings I
could not tell what to do for her. I
perceived she had not the bots, which
I did at first think she had.

ISAAC CUMMINGS SR.
He came to my house, I not being at
home. When I came home, a little
before night, my brother Andrews told
me he had given the said mare
something for the bots, but as he
could perceive, it did do her no good.

THOMAS ANDREWS
I cannot tell but she may have the
belly ache.

ISAAC CUMMINGS JR.
He said he would try one thing more,
which was a pipe and some tobacco
which he applied to her, thinking it
might do her good against the belly
ache, thinking that might be her
disease.

ISAAC CUMMINGS SR.
My brother Andrews said he would take
a pipe of tobacco and light it, and
put it into the fundament of the mare.
I told him that I thought it was not
lawful. He said it was lawful for man
or beast.

THOMAS ANDREWS
I said she might have some great heat
in her body, and I would apply a pipe
of tobacco to her, and that was
consented to.

ISAAC CUMMINGS SR.
Then I took a clean pipe and filled it
with tobacco and did light it and went
with the pipe to the barn.

THOMAS ANDREWS
I lit a pipe of tobacco, and put it
unto her fundament, and there came a
blue flame out of the bowl, and run
along the stem of said pipe and took
hold of the hair of said mare, and
burned it.

ISAAC CUMMINGS JR.
It blazed so much that it was as much
as two persons could put it out with
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both of their hands.

ISAAC CUMMINGS SR.
And I said to my brother Andrews, 
shall try no more. It is not lawful.

THOMAS ANDREWS
And we tried it two or three times
more, and it did the same.

ISAAC CUMMINGS JR.
The pipe being lit, the fire blazed out
of the same pipe more vehemently than
before.

THOMAS ANDREWS
It seemed to burn blue, but run like
fire that is set on the grass to burn
it in the springtime, and we struck it
out with our hands.

ISAAC CUMMINGS SR.
There arose a blaze from the pipe of
tobacco which seemed to me to cover
the buttocks of the  mare. The blaze
went upward towards the roof of the
barn, and in the roof of the barn was
a great crackling, as if the barn
would have fallen or been burned,
which seemed so to us which were
within and some that were without, and
we had no other fire in the barn but
only a candle and a pipe of tobacco.

[I had rather lose my mare than my
barn!]

And then I said I thought my barn or
my mare must go.

The next day, being Lord's Day, I
spoke to my brother Andrews at noon to
come to see the said mare, and he came
and what he did, I say not.

The same Lord's day at night, my
neighbor John Huggins came to my house
and he and I went into my barn to see
this mare, said

JOHN HUGGINS
If I were you, I would cut off a piece
of this mare and burn it.

ISAAC CUMMINGS SR.
No, not today, but if she lives until
tomorrow morning, you might cut a
piece off of her and burn it if you
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would.

Presently as we had spoken these
words, we stepped out of the barn and
immediately the mare fell down dead,
and never stirred as we could perceive
after she fell down but lay dead.

ISAAC CUMMINGS JR.
The mare was following my father in
his barn from one side to the other
side, and fell down, immediately dead,
against the sill of the barn before my
father had well cleared himself from
her.

THOMAS ANDREWS
To the best of my understanding, this
was the same mare that James How Jr.,
belonging to Ipswich Farm,s husband to
Elizabeth How, would have borrowed of
Cummings.

MARY CUMMINGS
I spoke to my son Isaac to write that
we had used no brimstone nor oil, nor
no combustibles, too, to give to our
mare, because there was a report that
the said How's wife had said that we
had given the mare brimstone and oil
and the like.
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